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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748



Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held

December 11, 2012
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met

at 10:15 AM in the Festival Buffet- Meeting Room A at Dover Downs in Dover, Delaware
                                                                             Commission Members Present
	Beth Steele
	Chairman

	George Staats
	Commissioner

	Robert Brown
	Commissioner

	Larry Talley
	Commissioner

	Patt Wagner
	Commissioner


Others Present:
Deputy Attorney General Andrew Kerber, DHRC Executive Director of Racing Hugh Gallagher, Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier, DHRC Chief Vet Annie Renzetti, Dover Downs Sr. Director of Racing John Hensley, Dover Downs VP of Horse Racing Charles Lockhart,  HRI Asst. GM Matt Sparacino,  DSOA Executive Director Sal DiMario,  Facilities Manager, HRI Karen Kraft, DHRC Office Manager, B.A. Davis, Veterinarian Dr. Paul Hannebutt Jr., DVM,
DSBF Executive Director, Judy Davis-Wilson

Court Reporter: Juli LaBadia from Wilcox & Fetzer, Ltd.

Horsemen:  Arty Foster Sr., Tina Clark & Robert Clark    Driver: Jim Morand  

Minutes:  Donna Krol 

Call TO ORDER:
At 10:25 AM, Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.
Approval of Minutes:
Minutes from November 5, 2012 Commission Meeting were approved with amendments.
A motion was made by Chairperson Steele  with a second by Commissioner  Brown  to approve the November 5, 2012 meeting minutes as amended.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.
Old Business:

· There was no public comment concerning the Rule Changes for DHRC Rules 6.6.6.3, 6.6.6.4, 6.6.6.9, 6.6.6.12, 6.6.6.12.1, 6.6.6.12.2, 6.6.6.12.3 & 6.6.6.12.4.  The final order was signed by all Commissioners.  This order will be forwarded to the Registrar of Regulations. 
Transcript taken by  Court Reporter Juli LaBadia from Wilcox & Fetzer

· Sick/Scratch Presentation by DHRC Chief Vet,  Dr. Annie Renzetti

Dr. Renzetti presented to the Commission letters of support from Dr. William F. Moffett & Dr.Michelle Egli along with copies of Rules 5.3.2, 5.3.3 and 8.5 showing the proposed changes.  Dr. Renzetti discussed the history of the scratch slip and that the rules worked well for when the horses were kept on the Racetrack Grounds and were attended by the Track Veterinarians.  The rules need to be updated to reflect that most horses are not stabled at the tracks and do not have easy access to traveling Veterinarians.  Dr. Renzetti explained that these proposed changes are supported by the DSOA and the Horsemen.  Dr. Paul Hannebutt Jr. from Brenford Animal Hospital was in attendance and spoke to the Commission.  He pointed out that there is no defined paragraph that states a Vet has to supply a scratch slip.  Commissioner Wagner asked if the Trainers had any objections, Dr. Renzetti stated that the Trainers support the changes proposed.  Commissioner Brown stated that he knows of horses that have died at Barns and those deaths were not reported to DHRC by the Trainer.  He wants Rules 8.5.5.8 and 8.5.5.17 reviewed as well.   Dr. Renzetti proposed that the “Sick Scratch” issue be kept separate from the “Dead Horse” issue.  Dr. Hannebutt agreed and stated that the enforcement of the Dead Horse Rule lies within the Commission. 
Andrew Kerber & Chairperson Steele advised that this issue needs to be assigned to a Rules Committee.

Discussion continued, Hugh Gallagher is concerned with the enforcement element, how a scratch slip is generated and who controls it.  Both Andrew Kerber and Chairperson Steele advised that the slip should be a state issued form and dispensed by a State Vet.   Currently, when a horse is scratched it is called in to the Judges.   The slips should be kept with the Judge’s, possibly in a Log Book.  Slips can be numbered by State, i.e.  NJ001, MD001, DE001.   Sal DiMario does not think there is any significance to numbering the forms.   Judy Davis-Wilson advised that the State has the ability of numbered forms online, that can also be e-mailed.  
Chairman Steele asked the Commissioners who would like to serve on this Rules Committee.  Commissioner Patt Wagner and Commissioner George Staats accepted.  Meeting was set for January 2, 2013 at 10:15 am in the Secretary’s Conference Room at DDA.

New Business:
· Tina & Robert Clark Appeal:
Commissioner Wagner recued herself from proceedings.

The appeal was heard on the Clark case and was recorded by a court reporter from Wilcox & Fetzer.  (see  transcript for details of the hearing)  The Judges’ ruling was upheld by the Commission.  Andrew Kerber, Esquire, Attorney for the Commission, will issue a written decision in due course.
· Reports :
A. Executive Director:  Hugh Gallagher spoke about h is recent trip to a Symposium in Phoenix, AZ

Hugh gave an overview of the agenda and commented that it was a very productive trip. Among the attendees were representatives from RCI, HBPA and the Jockey Club.  He participated in a working group on withdrawal times. 
B. Investigator:  N/A

C. Chief DHRC Veterinarian: November has been quiet from the Vet’s standpoint.  Compliance of horsemen moving down the hill to catch horses coming off the track is much better.

D. Presiding Judge:  Racing was very competitive. Horse entries are about 183 per day.  Fines totaling $4300.00 were accessed in the first 25 days .

Both Dan Kazmaier & Hugh Gallagher plan to have another meeting with the Horsemen within the next week or so.

E. Dalare Associates, Inc.:  Joe Strug updated the Commission on  Dalare’s recent changes.  Dalare passed its annual review for ISO.
Hugh Gallagher would like to set up trips to the Dalare Lab, taking 2 Commissioners at a time.
Hugh will work with Donna Krol to get an e-mail out so trips can be arranged. 

public comment

Senator Lawson requested permission to address the Commission in Executive Session.  Permission was granted.

No other Public Comment   
Close of Public meeting:
With no further public business to discuss Chairman Steele advised those present that the Commission would be entering into Executive Session to discuss personnel matters and would then  be returning to the public session.  
 Meeting adjourned at 12:00 pm, with a short break before going in to  Executive Session.  

